What Difference
Trinity Make?

Does
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How much do you love the Trinity? Strange question, isn’t it?
Well, it certainly struck me as strange the first time I read
it. But James R. White, in his article Loving the Trinity,{1}
both asks the question and then addresses why it’s so
important.
On the issue of the Trinity in the contemporary church, he
writes, “For many Christians, the Trinity is an abstract
principle, a confusing and difficult doctrine that they
believe, although they are not really sure why in their honest
moments. They know it is important, and they hear people
saying it is ‘definitional’ of the Christian faith. Yet the
fact of the matter is . . . little is taught about the
relationship of the divine Persons and the Triune nature of
God. It is the great forgotten doctrine.”{2}
When I hear that, it prompts me to ask two questions. First of
all, to what extent as Christians are we consciously
Trinitarian? Well, that softens the question. Perhaps I should
ask more accurately, To what extent as Christians are we
relentlessly, doggedly, and fervently Trinitarian? Secondly,
why should we be?
In this article I’ll examine why the Trinity is important. And
hopefully we’ll lay some groundwork so that we may happily
realize that to be truly Christian is to be consciously
Trinitarian.

Why the Trinity is Important: An Overview
Perhaps some find it easier to think that the Trinity is the
“secret handshake” of Christian theologians. Or maybe some may
consider the Trinity of value only so we can sing the hymn

Holy, Holy, Holy. At the root of these notions is the idea
that the Trinity serves no place in the real life of one who
holds a Christian worldview. But that’s a mistake. A. W. Tozer
begins his book The Knowledge of the Holy saying, “What comes
into our minds when we think about God is the most important
thing about us.”{3} This statement follows his comment in the
preface that reads, “It is impossible to keep our moral
practices sound and our inward attitudes right while our idea
of God is erroneous or inadequate. If we would bring back
spiritual power to our lives, we must begin to think of God
more nearly as He is.”{4}
Before moving on in our discussion, though, it may be helpful
to give a brief explanation of what I mean when I refer to the
Trinity. Of course, we could borrow a short phrase from Holy,
Holy, Holy, “God in three persons, Blessed Trinity.” Another
handy definition is this, “Although not itself a biblical
term, ‘the Trinity’ has been found a convenient designation
for the one God self-revealed in Scripture as Father, Son, and
Holy Spirit. It signifies that within the one essence of the
Godhead we have to distinguish three ‘persons’ who are neither
three gods on the one side, nor three parts or modes of God on
the other, but coequally and coeternally God.”{5}
Even though it’s short, this definition is both a mouthful and
a mind full. But let’s settle on four basic concepts before we
move on to the implications. At the heart of the definition of
the Blessed Trinity we have: one God, three Persons, who are
coequal and coeternal. With this sketch in place, then, we are
ready to move out and survey the importance of the Trinity
with respect to the Christian worldview and its practical
aspects for the Christian life. At the end of our discussion I
truly hope that we can affirm together our love for the
Trinity.

The Trinity and the Christian Worldview
Having established a short, working definition of the
Trinity–one God, three Persons, who are coequal and
coeternal–let’s look at the implications of the Trinity on
your worldview.
When it comes to discussing worldviews the starting point is
the question, Why is there something rather than nothing?{6}
As you may already know, there are three basic answers to this
question. The pantheist would generally answer that all is
one, all is god, and this “god with a small g” has always
existed. Second, the naturalist would say that something,
namely matter, has always existed. Third, the theist holds
that a personal, Creator-God is eternal and out of nothing He
created all that there is.
When we look around at what exists, we see an amazing
collection of seemingly disparate elements such as gasses,
liquids, and solids, planets and stars, horses, flowers,
rocks, and trees. And seeing all of these things we notice
that they all exist in some sort of equilibrium or unity. How
is it that such diversity exists in such apparent unity? And
are we as human beings any more important than gasses or ants?
Because the pantheist believes that everything melds into a
gigantic oneness, he ultimately has no place for individual
things or people. As Scott Horrell argues, “When a worldview
begins with an all-inclusive, apersonal deity, there is no
final place for the human being or for ethics on either an
individual or a social level.”{7}
The pantheist’s commitment to an all-inclusive oneness leaves
no room for the real world in which people live, where I am
not you and neither of us is one with a tree or a mountain.
The naturalist has no problem accepting the reality of the
physical world and the diversity present in it. However, there
is no solid ground for understanding why it is all held

together. In short, there is no infinite reference point so we
are left with the circular argument: everything holds together
because everything holds together; if it didn’t, we wouldn’t
be here to see it. What a coincidence! In fact, coincidence,
or chance, is the only basis for anything. As a result human
beings are left with an absurd existence. “Without a unifying
absolute, everything exists by chance and chance alone. . . .
The human being is reduced to either a cog in a cosmic machine
or an astronaut adrift in space. . . . If there is no
infinite, absolute reference in the universe, then all of the
particulars . . . have absolutely no meaning.”{8}
Trinitarian theism is the only option that contains within
itself an explanation of both the one and the many while
saying that people are important. In the Trinity, God has
revealed Himself as the eternal, infinite reference point for
His creation. Moreover, the Trinity provides the only adequate
basis for understanding the problem of unity and diversity
since God has revealed Himself to be one God who exists in a
plural unity. Ultimately then, as Horrell concludes, “Every
thing and every person has real significance because each is
created by and finally exists in relationship to the Triune
God.”{9}

The Trinity and Salvation
In reference to the Christian worldview I used the term
Trinitarian theism. I used that term because the doctrine of
the Trinity separates Christianity from any other type of
theism. And, most importantly, it’s the only view that
adequately describes God’s work in salvation.
There are other religions beside Trinitarian theism that
believe in one God. Judaism, Islam, and so-called Unitarian
Christianity (an oxymoron to be sure) all hold to a monopersonal God. This understanding of “God in one person”
suffers in two important respects.

First of all, if we understand God to be self-existent,
eternal, and personal, characterized by such an action as
love, then a mono-personal God cannot be adequate, for love
demands an object. Consider Deuteronomy 6:4-5: “Hear, O
Israel! The LORD is our God, the LORD is one! And you shall
love the LORD your God with all your heart and with all your
soul and with all your might.” The first part of this passage
is one of the great texts affirming the essential unity of
God. And love is the proper human response to Him. This love
is not some squishy feeling, but rather an expression of
devotion from someone to someone. Love has a source and love
has an object. Since human beings are created in the image of
God, then He must be capable of love in His very self. So,
when we hear, “God is love,” (1 John 4:16) we must realize
that in Himself God must be at least two. Scott Horrell
writes, “In short, it seems from every vantage that for God to
be infinitely personal and to be love, he must exist as at
least two persons. A mono-personal God is not ‘big enough’ to
be God.”{10}
The other area in which a strictly mono-personal God is
inadequate is in the relationship between God’s mercy and His
justice. In Romans 3:25-26 we read of Jesus Christ, “a
sacrifice of atonement” (NIV) and God the Father who is “just
and the justifier of the one who has faith in Jesus.” Simply
stated, a mono-personal God cannot be both just and the
justifier. Horrell argues, “[I]f God, as Moral Absolute of the
universe, shows mercy and forgives the sinner, then he has
violated his righteous justice. And if God exercises justice
against the sinner, then he has denied his mercy. For a monopersonal God, compassion contradicts holiness, forgiveness is
finally contrary to justice. God’s judgment and mercy are
arbitrary, if not capricious.”{11}
So far we have seen the work of God the Father, the righteous
judge, and God the Son, the only One who can satisfy the
judgment of God the Father, and therefore the only worthy

object of saving faith. The Trinity is complete as we
understand that the Holy Spirit is the One who, in Jesus’
words, “when He comes, will convict the world concerning sin
and righteousness and judgment” (John 16:8). The Holy Spirit
is the active agent in the hearts of men and women, and He
“works in the fallen world convicting and leading sinners to
salvation. With God’s absolute holiness satisfied at the
cross, true forgiveness can be freely offered to all who
believe.”{12}
So we see that the gospel, the story of the God who saves His
people, is Trinitarian at its very core. Otherwise God would
not be truly just, in which case grace would be far less than
amazing.

The Trinity and the “Everydayness” of
Everyday
What greater reality can be contained within the Christian
confession of the Trinity than that of a God who is able to
exercise perfect justice and perfect mercy perfectly? Such a
self-revelation from God regarding His activity in salvation
should encourage confessing Christians to focus on and revel
in the Trinity rather than ignoring or dismissing it as though
it were some eccentric, old uncle at a family reunion. And
according to James R. White, this is what is happening in
parts of the church.
Entire sections of the modern church are functionally “nonTrinitarian.” I did not say “anti-Trinitarian,” for that
would involve a positive denial of the doctrine. Instead,
while maintaining the confession that the Trinity is true,
many today function as if the Trinity did not exist. It has
no impact on their theology, their proclamation, prayer, or
worship.{13}
This observation leads us into the final section of our

discussion. Since we covered the importance of the Trinity
with regard to the Christian worldview and the gospel, let’s
not leave it on the shelf or in the text book. Let’s dress the
doctrine of the Trinity in some work clothes and allow this
blessed truth to change our lives where we live them, in the
everydayness of everyday.
Trinitarianism impacts three important areas: worship, prayer,
and the local church.

Worship
Worship is a debated topic these days. But in the midst of the
opinions and preferences about drums, organs, guitars, hymns,
praise choruses, and seeker sensitivity, how often does
someone declare that our worship is not Trinitarian enough?
Though it seems like a dry, academic issue this is an
important question in two ways. First of all, if our worship
is not Trinitarian enough, then we fail to worship the God of
the Bible. And in biblical terms worshiping anything other
than the Most High God is idolatry. As Isaiah records,
“Remember the former things long past, For I am God, and there
is no other; I am God, and there is no one like me” (Isa.
46:9).
Would a visitor to a typical worship service realize that a
Christian church confesses and worships the Triune God? Most
certainly someone would realize that we worship Jesus. That
person might even hear Him called God’s Son. But would this
person hear prayers addressed to the Father, in the name of
the Son, by the power of the Holy Spirit? Would this visitor
hear songs to the different Persons of the Trinity, about the
different Persons of the Trinity?
Good examples of this type of song are the classic hymn Holy,
Holy, Holy and the chorus There is a Redeemer, with the
refrain, “Thank you, O my Father, for giving us Your Son; And

leaving Your Spirit ’til the work on earth is done.” That last
example is not foggy theology, but an expression of gratitude
to the Living God for who He is and what He has done, is
doing, and will do.
I am not arguing that all Christian worshipers must hold
doctorates in theology, but simply that we exercise care in
the content of our worship so that we truly worship the one
true God in three Persons. We can focus on Jesus, and indeed
we ought to for He is our Savior. But we must not exclude
confession and adoration of the Father and the Holy Spirit,
much less the blessed Trinity.

Prayer
In his book, God: Who He Is, What He Does, How to Know Him
Better, J. Carl Laney includes a helpful section on prayer. He
writes, “Although God is one divine essence, He is also three
persons. Which of these should we address in our prayers?”{14}
Though this question may seem like an unnecessary trifle, we
must be informed by Scripture. We are taught by Jesus to
address God the Father, “Pray, then, in this way: Our Father
who is in heaven, hallowed be Your Name” (Matt. 6:9). In
another statement on prayer Jesus says, “Truly, truly, I say
to you, if you ask the Father for anything in My name, He will
give it to you” (John 16:23). We see that, in Laney’s words,
“Christian prayer involves requesting the Father on the basis
of the Son’s merits, influence, and reputation”{15}–that is to
say, ask of the Father in the name of the Son. We can also
address our prayers to Jesus, who says, “If you ask Me
anything in My name, I will do it” (John 14:14).{16}
The Spirit is also active when we pray. Paul writes, “In the
same way the Spirit also helps our weakness; for we do not
know how to pray as we should, but the Spirit intercedes for
us with groanings too deep for words” (Rom. 8:26). So then we
pray to the Father, in the name of the Son, by the power of
the Spirit who assists us in our weakness. What a wonderful

provision from the Triune God who not only desires us to ask
of Him, but also enables us to do it.

The Local Church
As we seek to apply the Trinity in the everydayness of
everyday, let’s consider life in the local church. And here we
encounter an important application of Trinitarian theology.
The Trinity serves as a model for the local church. For as
there are three Persons united in the Godhead, all of whom are
equally God, so also those who are children of God, united in
Christ, and members of the church universal are all equally
sons and daughters of God and coheirs of His promises. As
Scott Horrell writes, “Believers are to be given real value
and dignity by the local church, not left as anonymous
spectators amidst professional performances.”{17} The
foundation of the value and dignity of believers, regardless
of gender or training, rests in the Trinity.
However, this does not negate the need for order in the
church. For, though each member of the Trinity is equally God,
we see that there is a functional order within the Trinity.
The Father sends the Son, the Son glorifies the Father, the
Father and the Son together send the Spirit, and the Spirit
bears witness of the Son. So also we have a functional order
in the local church. There are those who are responsible to
exercise authority, elders and deacons, and those who are
responsible to submit to authority. But it’s important that we
realize that submission does not imply inferiority. The
Trinity models this truth. “Whether in the church, family, or
society, submission to another does not admit inferiority any
more than the Son, by his obedience, is inferior to the
Father.”{18}
Though brief in some respects, I hope this discussion has been
profitable for you. It’s only a beginning point, and I
encourage you to press on, for the deep well of the greatness

of our Triune God can never run dry. May we then remove the
concept of the Trinity from our dusty shelves and proudly
display it as the jewel of God’s revelation that it is.
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